MINUTES of a Meeting of Melksham Without Parish Council held on Monday 15th January 2007 at First Floor, Crown Chambers, 7 The Market Place, Melksham at 7.00 p.m.

Present: Cllr. Mike Mills (Chairman); Cllrs. Alan Baines, Elisabeth Bean; Rolf Brindle; 

Gregory Coombes; Ruth Gillings; John Glover; Don Millard; Pat Nicol; and Mike Sankey.

Apologies: Cllrs. Chris Holmes, Steve Petty and Richard Wood.

301/06
Declarations of Interest: Cllr. Ruth Gillings declared an interest in Beanacre Play Park Lease letter from the Melksham Parochial Church Council as a Member of the Melksham PCC and in the New Secondary School at Woolmore Farm, as a Governor of George Ward School. Cllr.Gregory Coombes declared an interest in correspondence received relating to Whitley Golf Club application and left the Meeting when these items were discussed. 


Council Budget – The Chairman had declared an interest in the Chair’s Allowance and the Clerk had declared an interest in the Clerk’s salary, as recorded in the Minutes of the Finance Committee Meeting, 20th November.

302/06
Minutes, Planning Committee Meeting, 2nd January: These Minutes were approved by the Council and signed by the Chairman as a correct record.

303/06
Arising from Min.292/06 MW06 04847 Blenheim Park PFI Housing Development: The Council expressed support for a letter of objection from Mr and Mrs Morley of 4 Blenheim Park. The Chairman confirmed that the small access road in front of numbers 4 and 5 Blenheim Park was an unadopted private road and thus there could be no access to the proposed new garages along this road.  It was noted that Persimmon Homes appeared to own at least part of the development land (western plot) and had signed a Section 106 Agreement with WWDC that the area land in their ownership remain as public open space and have an  avenue of trees planted along the road side. Cllr.Baines asked whether there had been any progress on the Council’s application for Tree Preservation Orders on the mature trees on this site. The Clerk reported that WWDC had not yet processed the applications, due to pressure of work.

Resolved: The Council contact WWDC again to find out when the TPO application would be processed. 

304/06
MW06 04847 Blenheim Park PFI Housing Development – recommendations:
Resolved:  It was agreed to submit the draft comments contained in Min. 292/06 with the following amendments and additional comments:


Additional comments: General:  The proposed development is totally out of keeping with the existing street scene. Bowerhill was originally planned with the right amount of open space to meet residents’ needs and to build dwellings on this open space at a later date compromises the design of the whole village and goes against all the careful planning in the past.


3 Dwellings on Blenheim Park frontage Line 2, “plonked” be amended to “randomly positioned”. These dwellings contravene established building lines in both directions.


2 dwellings at Falcon Way: These dwellings too contravene building lines in both directions. 

305/06
Planning Committee Recommendations: Resolved: The recommendations as detailed in Min. 293/06 – 294/06 were formally approved.

306/06 
Arising from Min. 294/06  New School, Woolmore Farm: The Council reviewed preliminary plans for a new secondary school at Woolmore Farm. 

School Site: It was agreed to support a request from a resident that the school be sited further to the east and the north, as this would enable further expansion to take place in the future and would facilitate a second access from Snowberry Lane. It would also allow more space for traffic to access the site. 

Second Access from Snowberry Lane: Councillors expressed concern that the current proposed footpath along A365 would be inadequate and having only one access from A365 would cause traffic chaos. It was agreed a second access from Snowberry Lane was needed.   The  Council noted that the cowshed adjacent to Woolmore Farm which formed part of the listed building curtillage did limit sight-lines which was another good reason to have a second access off Snowberry Lane. Cllr.Brindle  recommended that the school be sited behind the surgery so that it was nearer to town and could be accessed from a roundabout off Snowberry Lane. 

Designated Footpath and Cycleway, Snowberry Lane Cllr. Millard emphasised the need for designated cycleway and footpath from Snowberry Lane as well as a vehicular access. Cllr. Glover  suggested this be incorporated into an existing footpath which emerged north of Snarlton Lane. 

Cohesion between pedestrian crossing and school pedestrian access:  Cllr.Glover  emphasised that the pedestrian crossing point near Woolmore Farm needed to link up with pedestrian access to the school or otherwise there would be dangerous jay-walking. 

Preservation of trees and shrubs:  Cllr.Brindle reported that there were several trees on the site, in addition to the Cromwell Oak which needed to be preserved with Tree Preservation Orders.  It was agreed to request that as many mature hedgerows be preserved as possible and that any re-planting be done with mature plants rather than whips. Cllr.Gillings informed that the Governors had also requested mature planting. It was noted that Cllr. Brindle had given the Clerk a map to indicate the exact location of trees which needed TPOs. 

Use of Sustainable Energy: The Council recommend that sustainable energy supply options be explored. 

School Building Materials: The Council recommend that the whole building be constructed in brick.  There was concern about the school being partially built in wood cladding as there was no sprinkler system and the many plastic windows presented a fire risk. 

Timed 20 m.p.h. Limit: It was also agreed to ask that a 20.m.p.h. limit be imposed at school arrival and departure times, as had been done successfully at several schools in Bath and North East Somerset. 

Roundabout and Revised Access Position: It was also agreed to again request that the vehicular access from A365 be opposite Hornchurch Road via a roundabout to facilitate rush-hour traffic. 

Provision for Cars and Coaches on site:   It was agreed to request that there be separate designated coach and car parks on the site. The present proposed T junction did not appear to take into account the need for a wide coach access. 

Resolved: Comments on the preliminary school plans , as detailed above, be forwarded to the County Education Department. 

307/06
Planning Applications: The Council considered the following planning applications:

MW06 03844   Mr.& Mrs Cook, 115c Top Lane, Whitley,  Melksham, Wilts SN12 8QU.  Proposed alterations and extension.

Comments:- The Council has no objection to this planning application,. but has requested that an hours condition be generally applied to domestic works to ensure building work is carried out during normal working hours. Recently councillors have been receiving complaints of people working on home extensions/alterations very early or very late into the night, causing noise disturbance to residents.   

MW06 03866 Mr & Mrs Darwell, Sandridge Park House, Sandridge Common, Melksham SN12 7QU.  Proposed erection of a replacement fence on the boundary of the property.

Comments:-  This application lacks basic fencing details.  The Council would like to know the type of fence, and the height of the fence, so that informed comments can be made.

.

MW06 03876  Mr. & Mrs Bannister, 358b Snarlton Lane, Melksham SN12 7QW.  Proposed provision of granny accommodation improvement to existing garage for parking.     

Comments:- The Council objects to the height and very large footprint of this extension which will affect the light amenity of 358a. There is also concern that the garage is being moved much closer to the road , preventing off-road turning.  As you will be aware, there is already a serious parking problem in Snarlton Lane as the Lane is very narrow..  

MW07  00049  Mr. R.F. Herman, Gable Cottage, 47 Shaw Hill,  Shaw, Wilts SN12 8EG.  Listed Building Consent.   Proposal to replace and reposition back boiler in grate with condensing boiler in upstairs airing cupboard requiring external vents.

Comments:-  The Council has no objection to this application subject to approval from the Conservation Officer.  

There were no objections to the following application:-

MW07 00033  Bowerhill Primary School, Halifax Road, Bowerhill, Melksham, SN12 67H.   Proposed installation of a cycle rack.
308/06
Planning Correspondence

a) MW06  02927 Whitley Golf Club: The Council noted  a copy letter from District Cllr.Terry Chivers to WWDC Chair of the Standards Committee which questioned the involvement of  local councils in planning applications and reported that  a local resident had suggested  a local councillor was promoting a second set of plans for low-cost housing, ready for submission should the first set of plans be passed.  As the councillor had declared an interest in this item, The Chairman invited the councillor to comment, before leaving the Meeting.  The councillor informed that he had never seen a second set of plans, had not promoted any plans and was not a member of the Golf Club. He then left the Meeting, having declared an interest.  The Council noted that the councillor had declared an interest in the original planning application in October 2006,  due to living in close proximity to the site.  Councillors expressed concern that that  the complaint appeared to be based solely on rumour and hearsay, without any substance. It was felt the letter was vexatious and may have been sent for a political motive. The Council further noted that when the applicant’s agent had attended a Council Meeting early in the year he had circulated a plan option for low-cost housing on the site, but as this subsequently had 

been clearly opposed by both local residents and the applicant himself, the Council 
had decided not to support it.  The Clerk  reported that the applicant himself had felt 
 under pressure from the District Council to provide land for low-cost housing at this 
site, and was afraid that his refusal to support housing on the site would result in his 
application being refused. 
Resolved: The Council write to the Cllr.Frost, with the information detailed above, and express concern that it appeared an  unsubstantiated, vexatious complaint was being made;  based on hearsay by an unknown resident.

b) MW06  02927 Whitley Golf Club – reply from Cllr. Frost to Cllr.Chivers: The Council noted a reply sent from Cllr. Frost to Cllr.Chivers which Cllr.Chivers had forwarded to the Council. This cautioned a need to understand the local circumstances before making a formal complaint and advised that District Officers  be asked to prepare a general report on problems arising from too close involvement with planning applications; citing Whitley as an example. Councillors  expressed concern that this reply implied that members had been too closely involved in the Whitley application. It also preempted any proper examination of the complaint by inferring that there was misconduct when  no evidence had  actually been  produced  to back this up. Councillors also emphasized that, on occasions, parish councilors as democratically elected representatives of local residents,  did need  to get involved with planning applications especially when local amenities were under  threat, such as the recent Sahara Sandpit application or the Blenheim Park application. It was noted that at times the District Council had invited local councillors and the Clerk to serve on Planning working parties, such as the recent Working Party for the development East of Melksham.


Resolved: The Council reply to Cllr.Frost to express alarm at the implied  unwise involvement in the Whitley planning application when there was no evidence to support this and to explain that a  parish councillor’s role  did sometimes require close involvement with planning applications,  to protect local residents’ interests.  

c) Rural Buffer Policy, Whitley:  A letter was received from Cllr.Chivers which asked the Council to confirm its continuing support for a rural buffer between Shaw and Whitley in the light of the Council’s support for PA MW06 02927 for a dwelling at Whitley Golf Club. The letter also reported that the District Council Cabinet Member for Planning, Cllr.Osbourn had received a telephone call from a parish councillor to criticize District Council policy in this area. Cllr. Chivers asked whether the parish councillor had been speaking on behalf of the Parish Council on this matter. It was noted that the councillor had confirmed he had rung Cllr. Osbourn as a private individual.

Resolved: The Council reply to a) confirm its total commitment to the Rural Buffer b) to explain the dwelling at Whitley Golf Club was justifiable under agricultural policies since it was needed to make the Golf Club secure and insurable and c) to confirm that the parish councillor had expressed his own views and not the views of the Parish Council when speaking to Cllr.  Osbourn.

            d)   Blenheim Park Green application: Letter received from WCC Legal Dept to invite Council comment on an objection to the Council’s Village Green Application, 
received from Persimmon Homes. Persimmon Homes was objecting because the developers had signed a Section 106 Agreement in  September 2000  and February 2002, for  the area to remain as public open space and for Avenue planting to take place along the edge of the site and one of the sites proposed for  a

 PFI housing scheme. It was noted that the application covered the period from 31st July 1990 – current day, and use of this land as public open space dated from RAF Melksham days and the application covered a period from at least 20 years before the Section 106 Agreement had been signed. Councillors emphasized that registering the land as a Green supported and  underlined the purpose of the S 106 Agreement which was to protect the land as open space in perpetuity. The application had been lodged to protect the land from development being proposed by the District Council. The Parish Council would welcome the Avenue planting and had itself also applied for TPOs to be placed on mature trees on the site to ensure they were retained for the future.


Resolved: The Council reply to WCC with the information as detailed above and send a copy of the letter to Persimmon Homes.

309/06
Finance


1. Council Budget – Finance Committee Recommendations 20th November Meeting: 
                    Resolved: Cllr. John Glover proposed, seconded by Cllr. Alan Baines that the Council Budget, with the recommendations detailed in Minutes of the Finance Committee held on 20th November 2006; Mins.239/06 – 250/06  be approved. This was unanimously agreed.

                  2. Council Precept 2007/08:  It was noted that the 6.25 % increase of £5,000 on the   Precept, from £80,000 to £85,000 was entirely due to the cost of the forthcoming elections in May 2007. It was agreed that an article be placed in the Melksham News and village magazines to let residents know the reason for  the Precept increase. An £85,000 precept would result in an average household paying £1.80  per annum for the parish rate.

Resolved: Cllr. Rolf Brindle proposed, seconded by Cllr.John Glover that a Precept for 2007/08 of £85,000 be agreed. This was unanimously approved.

3. Accounts for payment: Resolved: The following accounts were checked and approved for payment:

2799       Commercial  - 6000 copies @ 62. 52 + VAT                                           £73. 46

2800      BT – Telephone bill & rental Jan – March 07  £80 + VAT                         £94. 00

2801      Countrywide Farmers – maintenance materials £15.62 + VAT                £18. 35

2802      Leekes – maintenance materials ££6.51 + VAT                                         £7. 65

2803      Mrs Margaret Mylchreest – January salary + expenses £3                      
2804      Mrs Jo Redding -

                – January salary incl. 1 wk  sick pay (half pay) +2.5 hrs O/Time        
2805      Mrs Jill Butler – Casual work 28 hrs @ £5. 65                                       
2806    Elaine Cranton  - Office cleaning December 06                                          
2807    Gordon Peters   – December salary + travel £19.60                                              & expenses £5.00 + tax refund                                                                

2808    Mrs Mary Jarvis – January salary + 5 hrs 0/Time & expenses               
2809    WCC Superannuation  Employer/ee Jarvis January                                  £433. 83                      

2810   Inland Revenue – Tax/NI  Jarvis, Mylchreest and Peters                          £574. 95             

4. West Wilts. District Council Budget Information: This information was noted.

310/06
Minutes, Council Meeting 14th December: Resolved: The Minutes of this Meeting be formally approved.

311/06
Arising from Min. 259/06 Eddies Takeaway: The Clerk reported that she had spoken with County Highways Officer Andy Cadwallader who confirmed there were no highways problems with the new site for Eddies. The land on which the business was sited belonged to the District Council and Andy had agreed to find out from Graham Kemp whether WWDC had any objections. The Chairman informed he had  been emailing WWDC to find out if planning permission  was needed but so far had not received any response. It was noted that District Councillor Brian Mudge had also been making enquiries re ownership and planning permission and so far had not received any definitive replies. There was discussion as to whether there the site required  toilet facilities under Health and Safety Regulations. Cllr. Millard emphasised the takeaway provided a very necessary service for many workers on Bowerhill. 


Resolved: The Council write to WWDC Planning Dept to find out if planning permission was required for this site and whether Eddies had paid business rates for the 18 months operations at Bowerhill.

312/06
Arising from Min. 263/06 South West Regional Spatial Strategy: The Clerk confirmed that all the Council comments to date had been taken into account and had helped to formulate the subjects for the forthcoming Inquiry. The Council was not being invited to participate but the SW Regional Office had promised to forward a copy of the final Inquiry Programme, with detail of the local contact for the Melksham area, so that the Council could make representations via the nominated attendee, if it so wished.

313/06
Arising from Min. 267/06 Removal of Barnes Wallis Shelter: It was noted that this was due to be removed within the next few weeks. The Clerk agreed to find out a date for this work.

314/06
Arising from Min. 268/06 Shaw Village Hall Car Park Wall: A site meeting had been arranged for Wednesday, 17th January at 2.30 p.m. with Officers from County Highways and WWDC Building Regulations Dept. Cllr.  Rolf Brindle and Cllr. Elisabeth Bean agreed to attend to represent the Council.

315/06
Arising from Min. 272/06 New Bus Scheme, Shaw and Whitley: The Council noted further critical comments in Shaw and Whitley Village Voice from resident Mr Fillis. Cllr. Bean reported that Mr Fillis lived next door to her and yet had never ever contacted her about the shelters. It was noted that only residents who were opposed to having new shelters had made an effort to attend the Council Meeting, and they had been supported by their County Councillor, Terry Chivers. Cllr. Coombes  reported that all the residents who had contacted him were delighted the shelter had been removed as they had endured a lot of abuse and problems from them. The Council had acted in good faith upon comments they had received.  It was noted that the County Council had been responsible for consultation.


A letter had also been received from Mrs Westlake, expressing concern about the lack of bus shelters,  the need for a more obvious Police presence and moss on the footway outside her house. The Clerk reported that she had referred Police comments to Inspector Porter and the Caretaker had now cleared the moss. A reply from Inspector Porter referred to the bus shelter issue. The Chairman  reminded the Council that a short while ago at a Community Safety Meeting,  the Police had advised that several parish shelters were encouraging vandalism, at Corsham Road, Mitchell Drive and at Berryfields.


Resolved: The Council pass on all the letters which had been received and suggest the County Council re-run the consultation  exercise to confirm the views of the majority in Shaw and Whitley.

316/06
Arising from Min. 287/06 Local Government White Paper: The Council noted a paper from WWDC expressing concern that Wiltshire County Council was making a bid to become a Unitary Authority. The Clerk reported that she had attended a County Council Meeting on 9th January which gave details of the proposed bid. It appears the Government are requesting bids from county councils  for a pilot scheme for unitary authorities in the shire counties. 

317/06
Minutes, Staffing Committee Meeting, 4th January:  The Minutes of the Staffing Committee Meeting held on 4th January were approved by the Council and signed by the Chair with the following amendment:


Min. 300/06 Lines 5 and 6: Delete “Cllr. Bean” and “Shaw Village Hall”.

                                                             Insert  “Cllr.Gillings” and “St Michaels Church Hall”

318/06
Arising from Min. 296/06  Electoral Mandate: The Chairman drew attention to the need for all prospective councillors to stand for election for the Council to retain its Quality Status.

319/06
Arising from Min. 299/06 Curtains and Rails: The Council noted a quotation received from Dible and Roy. It was agreed to obtain other quotations for installing the rails. Cllr Bean offered to obtain a quotation from her daughter. Cllr. Sankey cautioned that the Council needed to make a decision on whether to remain at Crown Chambers before spending funds on curtains. Following discussion, it was agreed the Council need to meet shortly to decide whether to remain at Crown Chambers. The Clerk reported that Peter Gray, on behalf of the Melksham and District Access Group, had agreed to assess the property and make a report on the changes needed to make it fully accessible. 


Resolved: The Council obtain other quotations for curtains and rails from other sources

320/06
Staffing Committee recommendations: Resolved: The recommendations, as detailed in Mins. 296/06 – 299/06  were formally approved by the Council.

321/06
General Correspondence for action:

a) WALC County Circular Dec ‘ 06  with enclosures: This item was noted.

b) Wilts. Forum Community Area Partnerships conference: An invitation had been received to a  free Conference to be held on Saturday 27th January at Devizes Corn Exchange. It was agreed that Cllr. Brindle and the Clerk would be attending this Conference on the Council’s behalf.

c) Beanacre Play Park Lease: A letter was received from John Darling, on behalf of the Melksham Parochial Church Council, to confirm the PCC had no objections to amendments to the Lease, as follows:
a) A clause be inserted to allow a right of way from Beanacre Church car park to the Play Area vehicular access.

b) The correct spelling of “parochial” be inserted on the Title page.
c) Amend Clause 2.16 to “To mow the grass between four and six times a year during the growing season to the satisfaction of the PCC”
d) Map - removal of references to grass block and mesh

Resolved: 1. The Council unanimously accept the proposed amendments received from Melksham PCC. 2. The Council now forward the amendments to Wilsons Solicitors, on behalf of the Salisbury Diocese, so that the Lease could be finalised and registered with the Inland Revenue.

d) Wilts. And Berks.  Canal Study: It was noted that CD discs had been circulated to   Council Members. Cllr.Baines reported that he had produced one hard copy for the Council Office. While the Report contained some obvious errors, as pictures and maps did not always correspond, it did show that the river could be used to bring canal traffic through town. Melksham First would be reviewing the Report at the next Waterways Meeting on 18th January.

e)
WCC Small Scale Transport Improvements: Letter received from WCC to ask for Council comment on proposed small-scale transport improvements scheduled to be done in the next financial year 2007/08. Two Schemes were proposed , as follows:

(i) Woodrow Road Traffic Calming

(ii) Footpath connection from Berryfields Lane to Aloeric School

      Cllr. Millard suggested traffic-calming was also needed in Church Lane (Town parish) 

   to stop speeding. It was agreed to ask that the County Council also include the Scheme for a new cycleway from Beanacre to Melksham, to link in with the Wiltshire Cycleway Scheme, as a lot of work had already been done on this Scheme by the County and Parish Council.

  Resolved: The Council reply to request that the County Council include the Beanacre Cycleway Scheme in small-scale transport improvements.

e) Speeding, Semington Road, Shaw & Sandridge Road:  Letter received from residents Mr and Mrs Cook to express concern about  a)  installation of chicanes in Semington Road which it was felt caused a safety hazard, and b) speeding between the chicanes in Semington Road.  A letter was also received from a Shaw resident expressing concern about speeding through Shaw. Cllr. Millard reported that there were also speeding problems in Sandridge Road, in the area of the Murco garage.

Resolved: 1. The Council forward a copy of Mr Cook’s letter to County Highways, asking for their comments.  The Council forward copies of both letters which had been received to Melksham Police to ask that speed checks be done.2. The Council reply to residents to  explain what action was being taken. 3. The Council also ask Melksham Police to carry out speed checks in Sandridge Road, near the Murco Garage.

f) Sustainable Energy Partnership: Letter received to request that MPs be petitioned to sign an Early Day Motion and to  support the Second Reading of a Bill on 19th January. The Clerk reported that both Michael Ancram and Dr Murrison had signed the Motion. It was agreed to note this item.

d)     New Police Inspector for Melksham: A letter was received from Inspector Gary Porter to inform that he would be moving to London to work and that Inspector David Cullop from Trowbridge would be taking care of Melksham in the future.

         Resolved: The Council write to Inspector Porter to thank him for all his work, especially with young people at Bowerhill, and send a copy of this letter to the Chief Constable for Wiltshire.

g) Mayor’s Reception: The Chairman reported he had received an Invitation to attend the Mayor’s Reception at a cost of £12,50 per head to include a buffet supper and a performance from a Welsh Male Voice Choir. The invitation was open to all to attend, as long as they paid the cost.

322/06
General Correspondence for information:  The Council noted the following items:

(i) Traffic signals, Shaw – Copy letter from Cllr. Chivers to WCC

(ii) District Council Corporate Plan
(iii) Beanacre Play Area – Play Area Inspection Report

(iv) Staverton Railway Bridge Strengthening: WCC letter to inform this work had been postponed until the end February.

323/06           Brabazon Way – Highway Adjustments: The Chairman reported that, following serious disorder problems with teenagers racing up and down Brabazon Way into the early hours of the morning, the WWDC  Anti-social Behaviour Reduction Officer Stephanie White had called a Meeting between the Police, County Highways and the Residents’ Association  to seek a solution. At the Meeting, it was proposed that earth bunds be installed at either end of Brabazon Way to prevent vehicles misusing the hammerheads. WWDC was asking for Melksham Without Parish Council to make a contribution towards the bunds which would cost about £3,500. Councillors felt there may be cheaper solutions, such as a central chicane, rubber speed humps, or use of filled 45 gallon drums to block the hammerheads. It was agreed  to support action in principle but to also request that a formal letter with details of costs and contributions from the other local authorities be requested.


Resolved: The Council write to WWDC to support action on this problem and to request details of the scheme with promised donations to date.

324/06
New Tree- planting for Melksham area: Former Town Councillor Dr Ian Cardy had made the Council aware of a donation which had been received of £5,000 for new planting in the Melksham area. The Parish Council would be eligible to receive some of this funding which was being given to the Town Council. The Clerk reported that a Site Meeting had been provisionally arranged for Thursday, 18th January at 3.00 p.m. The Chairman and Cllr. Brindle  agreed to attend on the Council’s behalf. 


Meeting closed 10.00 p.m.

Chairman, 26th February 2007
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